
  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 9th April 2018 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Berry (Chairman), Cllr G Siely, Cllr Ritchie, Cllr Mole, Cllr Burke, Cllr Newall, Cllr Love, Cllr Stockton
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)
18 members of the public
1. To consider apologies for absence.  All Councillors were present
2. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items.  None
3. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 12th March and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
3.1 The Clerk noted that she had asked Jon Winnett of NCC Highways for the repeater 30mph signs on Beach Road.  He had recommended that the Council have 2 additional 30 mph repeater signs.  He had noted that the only available highway would be opposite the properties, on the verge.  He had suggested that if HPC wish to bid for this he would expect the costs to be in the region of £300 to £400 for 4 signs on 2 posts on the verge.  The Council agreed that this would not be worth the investment, and comments from parishioners confirmed that personal signs in own driveways might be more effective
4. Councillor reports
4.1 Chairman’s report including an update on the ramp to the beach.  The Chairman noted that he had been in regular contact with Brian Farrow, who had explained that NNDC engineers were waiting to get on to the beach in order to recut the ramp.  He also reported that the required marine license had been applied for, for the relocation of the rock bund.  Cllr Burke noted that there had been two significant falls (erosion) at 6pm that night.  In summary, the Chairman explained that NNDC were on standby but that currently the tides were very high.  Cllr Newall asked if the cliffs would be netted as usual, to prevent the sand martins nesting.  Hilary Cox (who had attended the meeting on other matters) would speak with Brian about this.  
The Chairman noted that, on the subject of Vattenfall, he had received no updates during the month but that the interactive map was live on the VF website.  He noted that VF would be putting their consent order in by the end of the month.  A parishioner noted that she was having some difficulty in obtaining responses from VF.  The Chairman had asked for further information regarding the running track beside the cables, and had been informed that 20% of the project would have a running track for the duration of the project, until the cables are pulled and tested.  A parishioner joined with the Chairman in their concern that even now parishioners do not realise the scale of the project.  

4.2 Any further Councillor reports

4.2.1 Cllr Newall noted that a painting had been donated to the Wenn Evans Centre, and would be placed in the hallway

4.3 Clerk.  GDPR update.  The Clerk explained that she had attended a webinar on GDPR and had put together an action plan, data privacy notice and audit.  She confirmed that no decision had yet been made regarding a DPO
5. Correspondence
5.1 Shaun Martin.  SAM2 results for the month.  Shaun Martin informed the Council that at Coronation Close there had been 85% of cars being driven at 31.5 mph (of the 12000 cars), with 5800 having been driven at 10 mph or less.  He noted that the SAM2 would be moving to Lighthouse Close
5.2 NNDC.  Local Government Boundary Committee new ward boundaries.  One District Cllr in future for Happisburgh Ward and Waxham Ward.  Noted 
5.3 Parishioner.  Correspondence concerning gritting.  The parishioner had requested that Coronation Close be added to the gritting routes.  The County Councillor and Clerk had informed the Council that only one access to the village needed to be maintained during poor weather and that NCC were looking to reduce gritting routes rather than increase them.  The Clerk would inform the parishioner and the PC did not wish to push the matter with NCC at this time
5.4 Environment Agency.  Update on river maintenance and flood protection (Happisburgh to Winterton).  The EA had written to the Council to inform it that their river maintenance and flood prevention plan for April 2018 to March 2019 was to install and replace steps (Mill Lane and Clink Lane access points) and to replace Set 33A steps near Duffields Gap.  In addition, the EA intended to help protect dunes by reducing erosion and improve pedestrian access.  Temporary closures would be necessary.  The EA also wished to replace some Stop Boards at a number of access points.  Noted
5.5 NNDC.  Deep History Coast Digital App.  PC has sent response as this was required prior to meeting.  The DHC team had applied for external funding for a digital app.  They wished to develop this to enhance and support the installation of the DHC Trail and subsequent events.  The digital offer would enable NNDC to increase accessibility to a wide range of information and experiences.  The PC supported this effort
5.6 National car parks.  Ideas regarding parking enforcement.  The Clerk had spoken with a parking enforcement company who had outlined various ideas for car parking enforcement.  The Council agreed not to change the current situation for the time being
5.7 Parishioner.  Email regarding debris.  The Clerk had written to a parishioner asking that no debris be allowed to fall over the cliff as it eroded.  The parishioner had responded and the letter was read out in full to the Council.  It assuaged any concerns regarding debris falling over the cliff, and informed the Council that the parishioner telephones NNDC when necessary to warn them when timber and metal fencing and gates are moving too close to the edge of the cliff.  She had also wished to inform the PC that an incident of fly-tipping had taken place on Easter Saturday near the cliff-top barrier at the end of Beach Road.  The Parishioner also suggested that all parishioners should be aware of the increased likelihood of fly-tipping and to keep an eye open for suspicious vehicles and behaviour and to take a note of registration numbers if an incident is seen.  noted
6 Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters

The meeting was adjourned at 8.45pm
6.1. District and County Councillor reports. County Cllr Eric Seward noted that the
Hilary Cox of the Marine Conservation Society had attended the meeting in order to explain more about the Inshore Fisheries and Conservation Association, and the Marine Conservation Zone, which is managed by IFCA and covers around 321 square km of coastline.  Cllr Love noted his concern that the MCZ would impact on the economy in the area, and would prevent villages beside the MCZ (in particular Bacton Gas Site) from growing and further adding to the economy

The meeting was reconvened at 9pm

7 Agenda items

7.1. To receive a presentation from Discovery One Ltd (Alan Christie).  Mr Christie had attended the meeting to introduce himself and to show the details of the planning application.  He explained that Discovery One hoped to start the work in around 2 months and that it would take around 11 months to complete.  The Clerk would put Mr Christie in touch with the owner of the caravan site, the school and various other people.  
7.2. To consider making a donation to CAB, following a report from Cty Cllr Seward.  Cllr Seward  agreed to look at what kind of service is available locally and is utilised by Happisburgh residents
7.3. To receive a presentation from the Time and Tide Bell team.  A representative from the T&T bell team had attended the meeting and informed the Council that the ‘T&T bell’ needed to become a legal entity and that one option was to be under the Parish Council control, or that the entity could be under the umbrella of NNDC.  Firstly this would simply be for legal and administrative ownership and a public liability would need to be held.  The Chairman noted concern that if the T&T bell was placed on the beach what would then happen if the bell is ripped out by the storms.  The representative then assured the Council that the T&T bell team would then undertake the required works.  The Chairman voiced concerns that the raging seas at Happisburgh might simply rip the bell out of the sea, and was reassured in that the Lincolnshire bell is piled into Clay.  He went on to explain that the soil, sand and clay at Happisburgh is similar to that at the Lincolnshire site.  After much deliberation, the Council AGREED that it would take ownership of the bell, from a legal and administrative point of view, if the Council’s insurers agreed to insure the bell under the Parish Council’s insurance
7.4. To consider holding CPR training.  The Clerk would contact Cllr Burke with details of relevant organisations who may wish to help
7.5. To consider quotations for rural hedge cutting for 2018.  Two quotations had been received for the same amount.  The Chairman would pull a name out of a hat
7.6. To consider spending £300 - £400 for repeater signs along Beach Road (four signs, two posts).  See item 3.1 (above)
7.7. To consider a donation to Happisburgh Craft Club.  AGREED £200
7.8. Confirmation of signatories for co-op account. Cllr Stockton was confirmed as a third signatory, in addition to Cllrs Berry and G Siely
7.9. Happisburgh Coastwatch.  Update on lease and request for donation to cover running costs.  The Parish Council AGREED to donate £250 towards Happisburgh Coastwatch
8 Financial Matters.  The bank reconciliation and bank statements had been checked and signed by the Vice Chairman
8.1. The following receipts were noted for the period: 
8.1.1. £10 allotments
8.2. The following payments were approved and cheques signed as follows:

6.1.1. PC account.  S/O.  Nest.  Clerk Pension August.  £91.71 (paid by Clerk and PC)
6.1.2. PC account.  Chq. 770.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £501.52 

6.1.3. PC account.  Chq. 771.  HMRC.  Post Office Ltd.  Tax.  £43.40

6.1.4. PC account.  Chq 772.  Zurich Municipal.  Insurance. £1848.85

6.1.5. CP account.  DD.  British Gas. £44.91 inc £2.13 VAT

6.1.6. CP account.  DD.  Wave.  Water.  £127.02 

6.1.7. CP account.  Chq 221.  Roy Cornell.  Cleaning work at car park. £445.50

6.1.8. CP account.  Chq 220.  Replacement for chq 197 (unpresented) S1M home Improvements.  £290

Donations:

6.1.9. CP account.  Chq 222.  Friends of Happisburgh Lighthouse.  £100

6.1.10. CP account.  Chq 223.  Church (newsletter £150 and churchyard £50).  £200

6.1.11. CP account.  Chq 224.  Norfolk Age UK.  £50

6.1.12. CP account.  Chq 225.  EAAA.  £100

6.1.13. CP account.  Chq 226.  NWACTA.  £50

6.1.14. CP account.  Chq 227.  Happisburgh Badminton.  Mrs E Prentice.  £100

6.1.15. CP account.  Chq 228.  Happisburgh Primary School.  £600

6.1.16. CP account.  Chq 229.  Stalham and Smallburgh First Responders.  £500

10. The following Planning applications were considered:
10.1. PF/18/0377.  The Old Vicarage, The Street.  Demolition of existing garage and erection of two storey and single storey extensions.  Supported.
10.2. PF/18/0268.  Laurel Lodge, School Common Road.  Erection of 2-storey detached dwelling (Outline – all matters reserved).  Supported
11. The following planning decisions were noted: 
11.1. None
12. Items for the Parish News:
12.1. Location of defibrillators
13. Any other items at the Chairman’s discretion
13.1. Councillors asked the Clerk to contact the owner of the Caravan Park to find out more information regarding the disposal of old caravans
13.2. The Clerk informed Cllrs that NCC had confirmed that they would refill grit bins at their own expense, but had been so busy during the snowy weather in February that they had been unable to get to this work
14. Date of next meeting – Monday 14th May 2018 in the Wenn Evans Centre, Happisburgh at 7.30pm.  ANNUAL MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL, AND THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING at 7pm
The meeting closed at 9.45pm 
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